
 

 

 The Gospels tell four stories of an empty tomb. During this seven-week season of 

Easter, you may want to read them:  

  Matthew 28: 1-10     Mark 16: 1 – 8  

  Luke 24: 1-12     John 20: 1-18  

 In John, there is the well-loved story of Mary Magdalene’s encounter with the risen 

Christ in the garden. She has gone out, before sunrise, to weep for her dear friend who has 

died—only to hear his loving and familiar voice surprise her and then comfort her. She is 

strengthened to go and tell the others that Jesus is alive!  

 This Easter season, I hope and pray that, like Mary, your heart may be open and 

willing to:  

 Be surprised by unexpected grace, 

 To be astonished by how Christ’s healing of your fears brings you unending 

promises of love and life and, 

 To be empowered to go out and tell others that Christ’s peace, yearning for 

justice and joy is alive in our lives and in our world.  

Lo, Jesus meets thee, risen from the tomb! / Lovingly he greets thee, scatters fear and gloom; / 

Let his church with gladness hymns of triumph sing, / For the Lord now liveth; death hath lost 

its sting! / Thine is the glory, risen conquering Son; / Endless is the victory, thou o’er death 

hast won! (Thine is the Glory, ELW 376) 

Peace & Joy be with you,  

Pastor Tom  
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 WORSHIP IN  MAY  
 

MAY 5, THIRD SUNDAY OF EASTER &  CONFIRMATION  
The disciples make a big splash and breakfast with the risen Jesus in the 

gospel. Wading in the water (remembering our baptism) and eating with Jesus 

(celebrating the holy communion) is our weekly encounter with the risen 

Christ. Jesus asks us, with Peter, again and again: Do you love me? And Jesus 

invites us, again and again, to follow him bringing the Easter life to others. 

 

 

MAY 12, FOURTH SUNDAY OF EASTER 
The gift of new life, of eternal life, is the gift of the risen Christ. It is the 

promise of Jesus. It was true for Dorcas in Joppa. It was true for those 

ñwho have come out of the great ordealò in the Revelation vision. It is true 

for us and for all the baptized: Surely goodness and mercy shall follow me 

all the days of my life, and I will dwell in the house of the Lord forever. 

 

 

MAY 19, FIFTH SUNDAY OF EASTER 
Easter initiates a new day. It anticipates a new heaven and a new 

earth. The risen Lord is making all things new. In the mystery of holy 

baptism God has made new people of us. Today the Lord Jesus invites 

us to see everyone in a new lightðthrough the lens of love. 

 

 

MAY 26, ASCENSION OF OUR LORD 
In today's gospel the risen Christ ascends into heaven and his followers are 

assured that the Spirit will empower them to be witnesses throughout the earth. 

The disciples were told to not gaze up into heaven to look for Jesus; we find his 

presence among us as we proclaim the word and share the Easter feast. We too 

long for the Spirit to enliven our faith and invigorate our mission. 

 
 

 
April Council Highlights   
 

 Council will search for replacement President to complete Ross Johnsonõs term prior to their 
move to Minnesota at the end of summer.  Pastor Tom and John Lacy to head search. 
 

 Councilõs quarterly Saturday breakfast meeting to discuss priorities and ongoing pending 
projects on June 8. 
 

 SOH summer worship schedule - lst Sunday of the month 9:30AM at MLC, last Sunday of 
the month 11:00AM at SOH.  Pastor Tom to lead all services.  SOH compensation to pastor 
will go to offset new Director of Music salary. 
 

 Andrei Gorchov has accepted part time position as Director of Music starting May 1st. He 
will be installed on May 19. 
 

 May 11 Synod meeting in Lodi - Ross Johnson and Ann Marymor delegates. 
 

 Ann Marymor  



Worship & Music 
 
We are excited to welcome Andrei Gorchov as our new Director of Music.  
He begins his new position on May 1st.  Andrei will be overseeing the music 
programs of our church in addition to directing the choir.  His installation will 
be during services on May 19th. 
 
Many of you already know Andrei as he has been at Marin Lutheran for  
over ten years teaching flute lessons and supporting our services with his 
accomplished flute playing.  In addition to his expertise on the flute, he is also 
an orchestral and choral conductor.  He serves as Associate Conductor of the Marin Symphony 
Youth Orchestra and has taught and conducted several choral groups, both high school and adult. 
 
We have benefited from having Andrei as our interim choir director for the past seven months. We 
welcome him to this new role, and look forward to making lots of great music together! 
 
If that isnõt enough, more W&M news: 
 
A big thank you to all who baked, & those who purchased goodies from the bake sale on April 7th.   
The choir raised $750 which went towards funding our two great trumpeters on Easter.  They 
enhance our services so much; it wouldnõt be the same without them, so again thank you. 
 
Some dates to remember before we take off for vacations:    
 

5/19 Calling All Singers - join the choir for one Sunday ð come to our Wednesday, May 15 
rehearsal at 7pm and join the choir on the following Sunday, May 19.  Especially if you love 
to sing, this is for you: fun, fellowship and making beautiful music together.  

 

6/2 Worship in the Park ð The 9am service will be held in the sanctuary.  The 11am 
service in Corte Madera Park, followed by a picnic. 

 

6/9 Summer Service Schedule ð mark your calendars for the beginning of our summer 
schedule. We will hold ONE service through the summer beginning at 9:30am. 

 
We hope to see you at these events! 

Carol Cunliffe 
 

 

MAY Celebrations

 

Birthdays 

 

  

 

3 Gisela Niedzwetzki 

6 Lorri Reinders  

10 Josie Chan  

11 Joanna Hansen 

15 Lois Errante 

17 Michele Jacobs 

 Jonathan Bayler 

22 Travis Theobald 

27 Rich Myhre 

28 Brian Houts 

 Luke Zlatunich 

30 Yvonne Weidmann 

 Ryder Field 

 

Anniversaries 

 

11 11 Eun-Shil &  

  Pr. Chung-Woo Kim  

12 12 Karen & Ted Peters 

21 Betsy McCormick &  

 Paul Davis 

31 Sandy & Rod Seeger 



Adult Education 
 

The New Testament You Never Knew. 
This new adult education series continues three Wednesdays in the Season of Easter: 5/1, 15 
& 22 from 6pm to 8pm. This is a joint educational event with, and hosted by, Shepherd of the 
Hills in Tiburon (9 Shepherd Way Tiburon 94920). We will begin each session with a light 
supper, followed by a brief video and discussion.  
 

Do you know the real story behind the New Testament? We all share a 
fascination for discovering ‘the rest of the story.’ We enjoy learning the 
behind-the-scenes facts about seemingly familiar events. In this four-session 
video Bible study, well-known Bible scholars N.T. Wright and Michael F. Bird 
team up to take us on a tour of the story behind the explosive story of the 
New Testament. You will discover things you never knew about Jesus’ 
baptism and journey into the wilderness, the meaning behind his parables 
and miracles, the significance of his death and resurrection, and how the 
transforming mission of Jesus can still turn the world upside down today. 
Come join the journey with N.T. Wright and Michael Bird and they will 
help you understand the New Testament you never knew. 

 

Date Class Topic Leader 

Wednesday 4/24 from 6 to 8 pm The Books of the New Testament Pastor Tom 

Wednesday 5/1 from 6 to 8 pm The World of Jesus and the Apostles Pastor Tom 

Wednesday 5/15 from 6 to 8 pm The Life and Death of Jesus Pastor Tom 

Wednesday 5/22 from 6 to 8 pm The Resurrection of Jesus Pastor Tom 
 
 

aŜƴΩǎ .ƛōƭŜ {ǘǳŘȅ 
We will meet this month on the last Saturday—the 25th from 9am to 10:15am. At this time we 
will continue our study of the New Testament using the material, The New Testament You 
Never Knew. This month the topic will be “The World of Jesus and the Apostles.” (See the 
course description above.)  
 
Again, we will meet on the last Saturday of Mayτthe 25th from 9 am to 10:15 am (in the 
narthex). Please invite other men from the congregation and community to come and enjoy an 
important time of spiritual growth and fellowship.  
 
 

 
Our Spring Confirmation Ministry continues this month on Sunday, May 5th: 
 

Sunday, May 5th from 5 pm to 7 pm (dinner at 6:30 pm). This class we will continue our tour 
through the New Testament. We need a family to bring dinner for this class.  
 

Sunday, May 19th from 5 pm to 7 pm (dinner at 6:30 pm). This class we will continue our tour 
through the New Testament. We need a family to bring dinner for this class. 



Summer Worship Schedule  
 

Beginning on June 9th, Pentecost Sunday, we will hold one service  

at 9:30am.  This will continue through Sunday, September 1st.  
 

Once this schedule begins, W&M will again reach out to members to get your  

feedback about the one service. 
 

In June, July & August, Pastor Tom will be leading an 11:00am service at Shepherd of the 

Hills, Tiburon.  On the last Sundays of these months, you have the option of attending either 

an early (9:30am) service at MLC or a late (11:00am) service at SHLC.  See below for more 

details. 

 

 

Marin Lu theran / Shepherd of the Hills—Update 
 

As you know we have been doing some ministry together over the last year. We have 

worshiped together, held joint adult education classes and participated in fellowship 

events. Through all these occasions we have gotten to know one another.  
 

It all started out of our desire to explore ways we might work together that could be mutually 

beneficial to our congregations and to Lutheran Christian ministry in Marin. Every other month or  

so a group of us from MLC (Ross Johnson, Sue Southgate, John Lacy and Pastor Tom) have met 

together with a group from SOH. We have planned joint events and brainstormed new ways to 

cooperate. Going forward we hope to add discussions of mission and how we might deepen our 

relationship. 
 

Since April—and through the month of August—we have agreed that we will worship together twice 

a month. On the first Sunday of each month the people of Shepherd of the Hills will worship with us 

at Marin Lutheran Church.  And, on the last Sunday of each month, we will hold our 11 am worship 

at Shepherd of the Hills. For the months of May through August, this is the worship schedule: 
 

o May 5th —11 am Joint Worship at MLC with Shepherd of the Hills (There is no 11 am 

service at SOH on this day!) 

o May 26th—11 am Joint Worship at Shepherd of the Hills with MLC (There is no 11 am 

service at MLC on this day!) 
 

o June 2nd—11 am Joint Worship and Picnic in Corte Madera Park with Shepherd of the Hills 

(There is no 11 am service at SOH on this day!) 

o June 30th—11 am Joint Worship at Shepherd of the Hills with MLC. On the last Sunday of 

each month during the summer MLC will have two opportunities to worship (both led by 

Pastor Tom)—at 9:30 am at MLC and at 11 am at Shepherd of the Hills. 
 

o July 7th —9:30 am Joint Worship at MLC with Shepherd of the Hills (There is no 11 am 

service at SOH on this day!) 

o July 28th —11 am Joint Worship at Shepherd of the Hills with MLC—Pastor Tom preaching 

and leading worship. 
 

o August 4th —9:30 am Joint Worship at MLC with Shepherd of the Hills (There is no 11 am 

service at SOH on this day!) 

o August 25th —11 am Joint Worship at Shepherd of the Hills with MLC—Pastor Tom 

preaching and leading worship. 



 

 
Breakfast Burrito Bake Report ñ On a Saturday 

morning in April, an enthusiastic MLC crew 

gathered in the kitchen at the Homeward Bound 

Family Center (òBrown Houseó) in San Rafael. We 

put together another batch of breakfast burritos 

for the families who reside at the house as well as 

residents of the Voyager Carmel Center. Not only 

did our cooks and assembly-line team have a lot of 

fun, we completed our mission in record time and 

bested our previous quantity record with a total of 

160 burritos! THANK YOU to Sandy Seeger, Cathie 

Schinski, Marsha Peterson, Barbara Allen, Blanche 

Sprague, Sue Southgate, Cheri Houts and Jim 

Bedilion ñ your efforts produced delicious meal 

items to share with the deserving folks at the 

òBrown Houseó and Voyager Carmel. Looking 

forward to the next time!  

 

Judyõs Community Kitchen Project  ñ By now, we 

hope youõve had a chance to see the display in the 

narthex for our current fundraising project ñ the 

updating and improvement of the kitchen below 

the sanctuary. Our inspiration is derived from the 

life and service of  our beloved Judy Rossbach, and 

in her honor we will dedicate the finished space as 

Judyõs Community Kitchen. 

 

Please consider supporting this wonderful 

endeavor. Several tiers for donations are offered 

and each tier has its own particular incentive 

(detai ls on the display). Contributors at the 

òHeath Leveló will soon enjoy our Pulled Pork 

Sandwich Luncheon  featuring Judyõs yummy 

recipe for the sandwiches! You donõt want to miss 

this event to be held at MLC on Sunday, May 5 at 

12:15 p.m.  Check it out!  

Brown Bag Meals for May ñ 

Watch for our next round of meal 

bags for the homeless. Supplies 

will be furnished and the 

preparation of the bags will be 

done by the confirmands and 

Pastor Tom. When completed, the 

bags will again be placed in the 

narthex. Please tak e one, two, or 

a few to distribute to the people 

in need that you encounter as you 

go about your days. Thanks for 

your help!  

 

Mill Street Meals  ñ A huge THANK 

YOU to our members who help 

with the monthly meal MLC 

provides for 55 adults who are 

sheltered each night of the year 

at the Mill Street Center (the only 

night-to-night emergency shelter 

in Marin). Your faithfulness is 

amazing and we accomplish this 

service each month due to your 

steadfast help. Your efforts are 

deeply appreciated and we thank 

you! 

 

Beginning in May there is a change 

in the items we need to provide.  

They no longer need us to bring 

bread or cereal, as other 

organizations are providing these 

items.  All other items are still 

needed. 

 Cathy Bedilion
 

The Bookies  are reading ñThe Alice Network ñ.  In this enthralling new 

historical novel, Kate Quinn brings together two women - a female spy recruited 
to the real-life Alice Network in France during WWI and an unconventional 
American socialite searching for her cousin in 1947 - in a mesmerizing story of 
courage and redemption. 
  
We will meet Wednesday May 22nd at 10 am (Note that this is a week later than 
usual) in the narthex where coffee and something sweet will be served.  

Lorri Reinders  
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MLCW  
 

May 2, 10am:  Final Bible Study  until September.  Weather permitting , weôll meet on 

the patio or inside in the sanctuary if needed.  We learn from examples in scripture,  

ñFrom generation to generation two-way blessings.ò 

 

May 16, 10am: Serve & Share  ï We have more quilts to 

finish by tying .  Our current schedule includes gathering 

in the summer months, always on the third Thursday.  We 

welcome any new people ï itôs  great for getting lots done 

as we work and socialize, plan future activities.  

 

If you need information or have suggestions please remember to talk with me on Sunday 

at church, or by e-mail Jane_mck@prodigy.net, or phone 415 479 8971. 

 

Jane McKenzie  
 
 
 

 2019 Vacation Bible School 

   To Mars and Beyond:  
   Explore where Godõs Power Can Take You! 

 

August 5th ð 9th from 9:00am to 12noon 

 Closing celebration: August 11th at 9:30am with brunch to follow 

For children 3 ½ years old through the 5th grade 
 

 Registration forms are available at church & online. Sign your kids up 

  to enjoy Bible stories, music, games, science, crafts, snacks and 

  good times with old and new friends. Spread the word. 
 

Adult & Youth volunteers are needed ð please beam us your desire to help! 

 



Something Borrowed 
 

 This month, in a “resource” email Pastor Tom forwards me, there is an article by Rob Blezard 

who is apparently a stewardship guru.  This month the article seemed to resonate and made me 

think about our commitment to the Marin Organizing Committee.  This is one of the things the 

stewardship team talked about trying to emphasize as part of our theme this year.  There is a 10th 

Anniversary gathering on October 27th from 3-5pm.  Each of the member congregations pledged  

to bring a number of members to the gathering so please try to put it on your calendar!  In 

preparation for the above, MOC is hosting, Assembly Toward Convention in the afternoon on 

Sunday, June 23rd. Come and find out what MOC is about and what we’re working on in the 

community! 

 In Rob’s article which follows, he is referring mostly to the immediate neighborhood of the 

church, which is a little different than MOC.  However, it made me think of how we have already 

reached out to the local community and how they recognized it.  When the landscaping was done 

out front, a number of people commented on how good it looks.  I’m sure they appreciate the paint 

job that reflects a vibrant presence for the neighborhood and not a deteriorating building.  Even as 

we planted the corner by the steps, the groups coming for meetings commented on how nice it 

looked.  Is there something else we could do?  Now if we could just figure out how to get these 

people in the pews…… 

 

Stewardship of community 
You shall love your neighbor as yourself: I am the Lord. ςLeviticus 19:18b 

And who is my neighbor? ςLuke 10:29b 

 Think of all the homes, apartments and condos within walking (or easy driving) distance of  

our congregation. Now ask, how do we interact with these neighbors? Does our congregation 

understand their issues, joys, opportunities and challenges? How can we love them as ourselves? 

 Though God has filled the world with neighbors for us to love, we have a special opportunity 

and responsibility with neighbors who are nearby us. They form our immediate community. Many 

congregations narrowly define “community” as people who are already part of church, but God 

calls us to broaden our vision. 

 Congregations across our denomination are finding renewed energy and purpose by connecting 

(or reconnecting) with their community neighbors. It takes work and a willingness to go outside our 

comfort zone, but worth the effort pays off for them and us. 

 “It’s within our power to become good neighbors, to care for the people around us and to be 

cared for by the people around us,” write Jay Pathak and Dave Runyon in The Art of Neighboring 

(2012, Baker Books, p. 22), a handy guide for a church to start a neighboring movement. “There 

really is a different way to live, and we are finding that it is actually the best way to live.”  

 Loving our neighbors we naturally gather together as community that is blessed by God. It holds 

true in our personal lives as well as our congregations. As spring and summer unfolds, let’s commit 

to finding ways to be better stewards of our community, engaging our neighbors, especially those 

who live closest to our congregation. 
 

--Rob Blezard  

Copyright © 2019, Rev. Robert Blezard. Reprinted by permission.  
Pastor Blezard works as content editor for www.stewardshipoflife.org and serves as an assistant to the 
bishop of the Lower Susquehanna Synod and. He blogs at www.thestewardshipguy.com 

John Bischoff 

http://www.stewardshipoflife.org/
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Giving Snapshot 

 
January ς April: 

 Giving continues to trail both last year, and current plan.  April General + Festival (includes Easter 

gifts) giving was $3700 below plan; Year-to-date giving total is $5500 below the first four months of 

2018 and $4700 below the 2019 Ministry Plan (budget).   

 We ask that you be mindful of this and give as you are able.  As we head into the summer months 

please continue your regular giving.  Using automatic payment can help with this while you are 

vacationing. 
 

 

With Gratitude   
 

Many things around church rely on volunteers, and especially around festivals  

the òjobsó multiply. If we began naming names we would miss folks, so we will  

give you an idea of some of the things that this òvillageó of Marin Lutheran was busy doing. 

 A work crew weeded &  trimmed the grounds and planted the accent corner. 

 Cupboards were installed to add needed storage in the parish hall. 

 Each week the church is prepared for worship. From Lent to Palm Sunday, MT, GF 

and then Easter the church is transformed many times, and numerous hands hauled, 

watered, draped & decorated, to make these changes. 

 Musicians rehearse for hours before using their talents to help lead inspiring worship. 

 Cooks, bakers & decorators were busy preparing for the Easter breakfast, then served 

and cleaned up after a large crowd enjoyed the tasty food and fellowship. 

 An Easter craft workshop was held for the kids.  Leaders share special messages with 

the children and Easter bunnies filled & hid eggs for the Easter egg hunt. 

This is a SAMPLE of things volunteers do.  THANK YOU!  

 $10,000

 $15,000

 $20,000

 $25,000

 $30,000

 $35,000

Jan Feb Mar Apr

2019 Monthly Giving 
compared to 2019 plan;  compared to 2018 actual 
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Community Partner Updates: 
Everyone is invited and encouraged to come to the following events of our community partners:  
 

Marin Organizing Committee (MOC) Update:   
 

On Monday, May 6 at 7:00 pm, the San Rafael City Council will be considering 
two renter protection ordinances, Just Cause (JC) and Mandatory Mediation 
(MM). Currently, the MM ordinance in effect in the County gives a tenant the 
right to ask a landlord to participate in non-binding mediation when their rent 
increases 5% or more in a 12-month period.  

 

San Rafael is proposing to set that bar at 10%, which we think is too high.  We want to fill the 
City Council chambers with hundreds of folks wearing 5% stickers (we will have them at the 
meeting). We have heard from city staff that they think the council can be persuaded to change 
the 10% to 5% with a strong enough showing from the public. Please come Monday, May 6th at 
6:30 pm to City Hall (1400 Fifth Ave.) and support renters in San Rafael—even if you don’t live 
in SR your help is needed.  
 

SAVE THE DATES: This year is the tenth year of our work together as the Marin Organizing 
Committee. To celebrate our anniversary and to continue to build our organization so that we 
might be more effective in creating the community we desire, we are having a huge celebration 
on Sunday, October 27th from 3pm to 5pm.  Put this in your calendars now and plan to come.  
 

To continue preparations for this 10 Year Convention we are also hosting an Assembly Toward 
Convention on Sunday, June 23rd in the afternoon. This is also open to everyone. Come and 
find out what MOC is about and what we’re working on in the community!  
 

(MOC) is a broad-based, non-partisan and non-profit organization of churches, synagogues and 
non-ǇǊƻŦƛǘǎ ƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ aŀǊƛƴ /ƻǳƴǘȅΦ ah/Ωǎ ŎƻǊŜ Ƴƛǎǎƛƻƴ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ƻŦ ŀ ǇƻǿŜǊ 
organization through the identification, development and mentorship of leaders from member 
institutions. 
 

Marin Interfaith Council (MIC) Update:  
 

Monthly MeditationτWednesday May 8th from 5:30 - 6:30 pmτFirst Pres 
Church (1510 Fifth Ave. San Rafael, CA 94901). Cost: Love Offering at the 
door (suggested $10-$20 for this event). This month our leader is Khadija 
Hansia. Khadija is an event and wedding planner with Limelight Productions. 
Khadija is also the Volunteer Lead for the Islamic Center of Mill Valley and 

helped establish the Sunday School, along with other programs at the masjid. She joined 
the Marin Interfaith Council Board of Directors in 2014 and has been passionate about 
interfaith advocacy and communication. For more information please check out the Marin 
Interfaith Council website: www.marinifc.org. 
 

(MIC) is a respectful collaborative that celebrates faith traditions, advocates justice and builds 
community. MIC cultivates a community diverse in belief, opinion, and culture. For over thirty 
years, MIC has enabled congregations, nonprofits and individuals to make Marin a more vibrant 
and equitable community. 

http://www.marinifc.org/


MAY 2019 WORSHIP ASSISTANTS 
 

 May 5th      May 12
th

 May 19
th

 May 26
th

 

READINGS 

Acts 9:1-6 [7-20] 

Psalm 30 

Revelation 5:11-14 

John 21:1-19 

Acts 9:36-43 

Psalm 23 

Revelation 7:9-17 

John 10:22-30 

Acts 11:1-18 

Psalm 148 

Revelation 21:1-6 

John 13:31-35 

Acts 16:9-15 

Psalm 67 
Revelation 21:10, 22-22:5 

John 14:23-29 

GREETERS     

9:00 AM  Mary Creigh Houts Marie Jacobs Jane McKenzie Barbara Bischoff 

11:00 AM Barbara Bischoff Cathy Bedilion Erna Randig  

     

USHER     

9:00 AM  Michael Rosendahl Ron Jacobs Lorri Reinders Rich Myhre 

11:00 AM Rick West Will Peck Paul Davis  

     

ACOLYTE      

9:00 AM  Mia L & Isaiah C-H  Annabelle H / Jacob S Ellery & Giorgia Stankus James Myhre 

11:00 AM     

     

LECTOR      

9:00 AM  Michele Jacobs Rebecca Shunk Jim Kamphoefner Susan Boom 

11:00 AM Tricia Friedman  Annemarie Hofling Jim Kamphoefner  

     

ALM      

9:00 AM  Sharon Guy Isai Garcia Susan Morrow Yvonne Weidmann 

11:00 AM Paul Davis Betsy McCormick Betsy McCormick  

     

COMM ASSIST     

9:00 AM     Barbara B  & Jane McK 

11:00 AM Barbara Bischoff Paul Davis Erna Randig  

     

SOUND TECH     

9:00 AM  Dan Watrous Bart Saling Jeff Reinders Dan Watrous 

11:00 AM John Bischoff    

     

COUNTERS     

9:00 AM  
Kamphoefner Kamphoefner Kamphoefner Reinders 

11:00 AM 

     

COFFEE HOUR     

9:00 AM  
Stewardship MT Sandy Seeger Lindsey Theobald Reinders 

11:00 AM 

     

ALTAR GUILD  Bev K / Jane McK Bev K / Jane McK Bev K / Jane McK Bev K / Jane McK 

     

FLOWERS Blanche Sprague    

     

CHLD CHURCH  Mary Creigh Houts Rich Myhre Erin Morgan  Mary Creigh Houts 

 


